

## ANALYSIS

Autopilot: East Asia policy under Trump

Aaron L Connelly
October 2017

**LOWY INSTITUTE** 

The Lowy Institute is an independent policy think tank. Its mandate ranges across all the dimensions of international policy debate in Australia — economic, political and strategic — and it is not limited to a particular geographic region. Its two core tasks are to:

- produce distinctive research and fresh policy options for Australia's international policy and to contribute to the wider international debate
- promote discussion of Australia's role in the world by providing an accessible and high-quality forum for discussion of Australian international relations through debates, seminars, lectures, dialogues and conferences.

Lowy Institute Analyses are short papers analysing recent international trends and events and their policy implications.

The views expressed in this paper are entirely the author's own and not those of the Lowy Institute.

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

In his 2016 campaign for the presidency, Donald Trump promised to step away from alliances, free trade agreements, and efforts to promote human rights, steps that would have substantially undermined the liberal international order. Early in his presidency, as he withdrew from the Trans-Pacific Partnership, he appeared set to make good on these promises. But since then, the policies of his administration in East Asia — on issues from trade, to diplomatic engagement, to North Korea — have come to more closely resemble those of his predecessors than his campaign vision. Robust institutions and advisers with more conventional views on foreign policy have played key roles in moderating the president's more extreme instincts.

US policy in East Asia is thus on autopilot, which presents two distinct risks. First are those situations that put Trump in a position to fly the plane. In a crisis, the autopilot will disengage, and the equanimity of key advisers will fall away. Likewise, Trump's upcoming travel to the region will place him in a position of much greater influence over policy than usual. Second, without focused leadership from the president, the United States will struggle to respond to challenges in the region posed by rising Chinese power and rising populism and illiberalism. Without a compelling vision for the prosperity and security of the region, the United States could find itself low on fuel and far off course by the time a qualified pilot can retake control of the aircraft.

LOWY INSTITUTE

Donald Trump's 2016 candidacy for president gave us reason to believe that his election would herald the destruction of the liberal international order in Asia. He threatened to turn long-standing alliances with Japan and Korea into protection rackets, scrap free trade agreements that were years in the making, and abandon US advocacy of the values of liberal democracy. In his inaugural address, President Trump promised: "From this day forward, it's going to be *only* America first."

Indeed, in his first month in office, Trump withdrew from the Trans-Pacific Partnership and relentlessly attacked US and international institutions that have long defended the liberal order. It appeared likely that the story of the next four years would be one of a struggle between the US institutions acting in defence of fundamental liberal values, and a president hostile to them.

But then an odd thing happened: Trump put US policy in Asia on autopilot. He is still at the controls, and as he tweets he appears to tug at them now and then, in fits of pique, to little effect. But the system has taken over, and is charting a preprogrammed course, much of it last mapped during the Obama administration.

As Trump prepares for his first trip to Asia as president, on most major issues and in most of the key bilateral relationships, the Trump administration's policy in the region so far closely resembles the Obama administration's policy, or at least where the trajectory of that policy would have taken it in the intervening nine months.

Trump focused on trade in his campaign, but after withdrawing from the Trans-Pacific Partnership just three days into his presidency, he has failed to levy tariffs on Asian trading partners or terminate other trade deals already in operation. Trump has not disengaged from US alliances in the region for failure to pay up, nor withdrawn from its multilateral institutions.

On North Korea, which Obama identified in his handover briefing with Trump as the greatest challenge to US interests, Trump's advisers say that he has ditched the Obama policy of "strategic patience". But the mix of UN and unilateral sanctions, pressure on Beijing to take a harder line, and refusal to negotiate with Pyongyang until it agrees to give up its nuclear program are all hallmarks of strategic patience.

Trump has not changed. The president continues to tweet and speak in terms redolent of his campaign. But he appears incapable of effecting the change that he promised. He has been hamstrung by his lack of knowledge of the issues, lack of experience in government, and resulting inability to organise a sustained effort to change policies.

Trump has not changed.
The president continues
to tweet and speak in
terms redolent of his
campaign. But he
appears incapable of
effecting the change that
he promised.

Nor does he have around him a team who share his America First vision and possess these qualities themselves. Trump ran against the foreign policy establishment and promised to "drain the swamp" that he claimed had sold America out. But he has turned over policy to that same establishment, a group of foreign policy experts who could have been found in any centrist administration.

For a president who promised such a radical transformation, Trump and the true believers around him have so far proven singularly ill-equipped to effect it. We should not overestimate the influence of Donald Trump on his own administration.

#### PERSONNEL IS POLICY

American constitutional theory holds that the president *is* the executive branch. But in practice, the heads of executive agencies and the people who staff them have always held great influence over major policy decisions, and often act autonomously in thousands of minor policy decisions each year. In the Trump administration, these individuals do not share the president's America First agenda.

Under President Trump, a combination of pushback from executive agencies — and an inexperienced president's inability to bend the policymaking process to his will — have conspired to dramatically curtail the president's personal influence over foreign policy. More than ever, "personnel is policy", as the old Washington axiom goes, and the personnel under Trump are surprisingly conventional.

#### GENERALS AMONG THE PRINCIPALS

The foreign policy principals who surround the president in large part determine the direction and success of an administration through deliberation over policy, the execution of that policy within executive departments, and influence over the selection of their own staff. These include the members of the National Security Council's Principals Committee — the vice president, secretaries of state, defense, homeland security, energy, and the treasury, the attorney general, the national security advisor, the homeland security advisor, the white house chief of staff, the director of national intelligence, the director of the Central Intelligence Agency, the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, the permanent representative of the United States to the United Nations, and others depending on the circumstances.<sup>2</sup>

Following President Trump's election, there was some suggestion that he would name a motley crew of insurgents and contrarians to this group. Former US Permanent Representative to the UN John Bolton and former New York City Mayor Rudolph Giuliani, for example, were both under consideration to be secretary of state.<sup>3</sup> Giuliani's views on counterterrorism run to the wrong side of the Geneva Conventions.

More than ever,
"personnel is policy", as
the old Washington axiom
goes, and the personnel
under Trump are
surprisingly conventional.

Bolton's views on the North Korean nuclear issue run counter to more cautious advice from specialists on the issue.<sup>4</sup>

Yet among this group, only Lieutenant General Michael Flynn was appointed to a position of influence. Had Flynn remained national security advisor, he might have been able to push policy towards the America First agenda that Trump ran on in 2016. He was the only true believer around Trump who had the necessary experience and networks in the national security bureaucracy to be able to coax the system into producing the policy options that candidate Trump envisioned. He appointed trusted aides from his years in Army intelligence and from the Trump campaign to the staff of the National Security Council to carry out that vision. But his 25-day tenure as national security advisor was the shortest in the history of the office, and nearly all of those aides have now been dismissed.<sup>5</sup>

Instead, Trump has appointed respected figures to key posts. General James Mattis became secretary of defense, former ExxonMobil CEO Rex Tillerson secretary of state. And the administration has become more conventional over time. Soldier-scholar Lieutenant General HR McMaster was appointed to replace Flynn as national security advisor, and General John Kelly was named chief of staff in place of Reince Priebus. None of these figures has significant Asia experience, but all of them have strong links back to the national security establishment.

Trump, who attended a military secondary school run by a "growling, abusive martinet", has always been drawn to generals, and often cites historical figures such as George S Patton and Douglas MacArthur as worthy of emulation.<sup>6</sup> Fox News, from which candidate Trump acquired much of his information on foreign affairs, often portrays the military leadership as more hawkish than the civilian establishment, arguing that they were restrained from carrying out a robust, unilateral foreign policy by the excessive caution of intellectuals in the Obama administration.

If this is what Trump thought he was getting when he hired Mattis, McMaster, and Kelly, he was mistaken. Since the chastening experience of the Iraq War in particular, US commanders have stressed the need for subject matter expertise on areas in which they operate, and are strong supporters of alliances in which they have been embedded for much of their professional lives. For example, Mattis, McMaster, and Kelly have repeatedly argued against Trump proposals that would damage relations with Seoul, citing the US–Republic of Korea alliance and the delicate security situation on the peninsula. The generals on his staff are among the most conventional appointments he could have made.

Other military officials have also played a stabilising role. Pacific Command often rivals the Pentagon for influence over defence policy in its vast area of responsibility from California to India, as a combatant command that reports to the president directly through the secretary of defense. Its commander, Admiral Harry Harris, has successfully pushed

...Mattis, McMaster, and Kelly have repeatedly argued against Trump proposals that would damage relations with Seoul... the Trump administration to continue its predecessor's policy of conducting freedom of navigation operations to challenge Chinese claims to maritime rights in the South China Sea that are inconsistent with international law. He has also worked with Mattis and McMaster to stabilise relationships with allies such as Japan that were unnerved by Trump's rise. While advocates of an America First policy argue that allies should do more and the United States should do less, Harris has successfully convinced the White House to do more in the region, regardless of its allies' actions.

Among other principals, Vice President Michael Pence and Permanent Representative to the UN Nicki Haley — while no foreign policy experts — have become reliable advocates for a traditional Republican approach to foreign policy. Even Tillerson, who had never spent a day in public service, sat on the board of Washington's Center for Strategic and International Studies while at ExxonMobil, and interacted extensively with US and foreign diplomats in his previous roles at the oil major.<sup>8</sup> Although he has struggled to transition from the role of an executive focused on straightforward fiduciary responsibilities to one focused on more complex public interests, he appears to share little of the America First agenda of President Trump, and has repeatedly stressed the importance of alliances.<sup>9</sup> Pence, Mattis, and Tillerson all made trips to reassure Asian allies within the first 100 days of the administration.

#### THE DECLINE OF AMERICA FIRST AND THE TRUMP FAMILY

Others in the White House who share the president's America First agenda have gradually been marginalised on matters of foreign policy. Former chief strategist Steve Bannon was made a member of the National Security Council's Principals Committee in January — an unprecedented intrusion of politics into the councils of war and peace — but he was removed in April, and resigned from the White House in August. Although Bannon claimed in one of his final interviews from the White House to be making progress in removing Susan Thornton, the Foreign Service officer serving as acting assistant secretary of state for East Asia and Pacific Affairs, Thornton remains in place while Bannon has returned to the newsroom at Breitbart.

Trump adviser Peter Navarro met a similar fate. The economics professor and author of *Death by China* holds unorthodox, zero-sum views on trade. Travelling with Trump on the campaign trail, his views on China reinforced Trump's invective against Beijing at rallies and in press interviews. It seems likely that his case for a 43 per cent tariff on Chinese goods informed Trump's suggestion of a 45 per cent tariff in an interview in January 2016. During the transition, Trump announced that Navarro would head a new National Trade Council, giving the impression that he would wield power on par with that of the heads of other White House policy councils, such as the National Economic Council and Domestic Policy Council with their large staffs and reach across the bureaucracy.

Others in the White
House who share the
president's America First
agenda have gradually
been marginalised on
matters of foreign policy.

But the National Trade Council now appears to exist only on paper. <sup>13</sup> Navarro works out of an office across the street from the White House with a staff of just two, and "has earned a reputation for stalking the halls of the West Wing at night and on the weekends to find a moment to slip into the Oval Office to privately discuss trade with the president". <sup>14</sup>

President Trump's White House has been compared to a royal court, with family members playing key roles. <sup>15</sup> But Trump's family has also been sidelined from the foreign policymaking process. The president's son-in-law and senior adviser, Jared Kushner, played a key role in diplomacy between Washington and Beijing early in the administration, with Beijing developing a backchannel to Trump through Kushner and its ambassador in Washington, Cui Tiankai. Kushner helped to set up the first meeting between Trump and Chinese President Xi Jinping at the president's Mar-a-Lago property, and reports suggest he played a role in drafting Secretary Tillerson's controversially solicitous statement in Beijing on the secretary of state's first trip to China. <sup>16</sup>

Although Kushner was never a part of the America First faction in the White House, the backchannel nonetheless alarmed observers in other Asian countries. It appeared to give Beijing privileged access to the president through an individual without the knowledge and experience to put Chinese messages in their proper context. Kushner also advertised that he would be willing to trade away long-time US positions on the shape of the regional order in exchange for concessions from Beijing that would meet Trump's transient priorities. Tillerson's statement in Beijing, for example, repeated slogans that Chinese officials use to argue that the United States should cede primacy in the Western Pacific to China.<sup>17</sup>

But by August, a planned trip to Beijing by Kushner and his spouse and colleague Ivanka Trump to advance the president's first visit to China had been cancelled, and Chinese officials indicated that most diplomacy was now being conducted through regular channels. Though Kushner may remain influential in other matters, his dalliance in Asia policy appears to be over, for now.

#### SHALLOW STATE

Principals are not the only figures who shape policy in the United States. Dozens of sub-cabinet posts wield significant influence over major policy decisions, particularly the majority of policies that do not rise to the level of the principals' attention. Here, a combination of civil servants and Republican foreign policy experts are holding the line against advocates of an America First foreign policy.

Their efforts have faced difficulties. Trump's challenge to the foreign policy establishment led dozens of senior Republican foreign policy experts to sign letters opposing his candidacy, including one, signed by eight top Republican experts on Asia, endorsing Hillary Clinton. After he

...Trump's family has also been sidelined from the foreign policymaking process. was elected, Trump's transition team and Office of Presidential Personnel refused to hire any Republicans who had signed one of three such letters.<sup>19</sup>

At first it seemed that the administration's purge might push Trump to nominate unqualified true believers and partisan opportunists for key roles. Leading the transition's landing team at the State Department's Bureau of East Asia and Pacific Affairs was Alexander Gray, a twenty-something with a few years' experience on Capitol Hill. Later, reports indicated that the White House was considering nominating Christian Whiton, who had briefly served in the Bush administration as a speechwriter and in a human rights advocacy role, to lead the Bureau. Senator John McCain was so alarmed by the reports that he placed a call to Secretary Tillerson to indicate that the nomination would be unacceptable to the Senate.

Instead, after long delays, the Trump administration now appears to be looking to a relatively shallow pool of a few dozen Republican national security experts, who — though many privately opposed Trump's nomination, and say they did not vote for him — chose not to sign any of the letters. Among this group, several have been named or are said to be under consideration for key Asia policy roles. For example, the White House has announced its intent to nominate Randall Schriver to be the assistant secretary of defense for Asian and Pacific Security Affairs, the lead Asia hand in the Pentagon; and Victor Cha is said to be President Trump's likely pick for ambassador to Seoul.<sup>23</sup> Schriver and Cha held senior Asia policy roles in the Bush administration, and their views on key issues reflect mainstream GOP thinking on Asia.<sup>24</sup>

Infighting within the Trump transition team and administration have led to several stalemates over choices for key jobs. Ironically for a White House which has claimed to be thwarted by the "deep state", 25 the long delay in nominating anyone to fill deputy, undersecretary, and assistant secretary level positions at the State Department and the Pentagon has left many career civil servants in acting roles until the Trump administration can nominate and the Senate can confirm replacements.

The deep state moniker is inaccurate, of course. As the legal scholar Jon Michaels has argued, in developing countries where a deep state exists, shadowy networks of military and government officials conspire to defy democratic directives consistent with the rule of law. Yet the activities of these civil servants are transparent and the product of a system of laws and rules created by previous administrations that are not easily changed or repealed. <sup>26</sup>

While these non-partisan civil servants are obliged to serve the government of the day, they do so within that framework of laws and rules. In many instances, they are constrained by law from carrying out an America First agenda. For example, Tillerson cannot stop the State Department's Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor from

...the activities of these civil servants are transparent and the product of a system of laws and rules...that are not easily changed or repealed.

researching and releasing human rights reports on nearly 200 countries every year, because the reports are mandated by law. Although Tillerson broke with convention by not attending their launch in March, the reports were released on schedule.<sup>27</sup>

#### TRUMP GOES TO ASIA

President Trump and his America First advisers racked up some wins early in the administration with withdrawals from the Trans-Pacific Partnership and the Paris Agreement on Climate Change. From time to time, they may claim some more. But they lack the experience or networks in government that they would need in order to wholly undermine the collection of policies, norms, and laws that support the liberal international order. This becomes clear when their progress in three areas of policy in East Asia are examined, as outlined in the next section.

There is, however, an inverse relationship between the stability that has been achieved in East Asia policy and Trump's attention to it. When Trump is reminded by a television news report or a conversation with an outside adviser on a matter of East Asia policy, there is a risk that he will tweet about it or demand changes. While the principals around him have not been able to restrict his television diet or access to Twitter, they have made it more difficult for outside advisers to reach the president. When he demands changes, they have been able to bring in other voices that complicate his decision-making, or to defer a decision by proposing that it be studied further.<sup>28</sup>

Trump's forthcoming visit to Japan, Korea, China, Vietnam, and the Philippines will do much to disrupt the dynamic that limited his influence on policy towards the region. While in Asia, Trump will be forced to constantly address East Asia policy in unscripted interactions with the press, and will come into frequent contact with foreign interlocutors, putting him in a greater number of situations in which he will be able to make policy on the fly, with a minimum of institutional advice. Moreover, he will be doing it under the extraordinary pressures of a ten-day long series of official engagements.

White House advisers appear to be aware of these risks, and are seeking to mitigate them. For example, they have decided that he will not attend the East Asia Summit, which will occur on what would have been the 11th day of the trip.<sup>29</sup> Southeast Asian and Australian leaders were keen that Trump should come to the summit as a way of demonstrating US commitment to the region; presidential attendance at key regional forums has in recent years been regarded by regional leaders as a litmus test for US engagement. But Trump's aides worry that an exhausted Trump will be "cranky, leading to unpredictable or undiplomatic behavior".<sup>30</sup>

Trump's forthcoming visit to Japan, Korea, China, Vietnam, and the Philippines will do much to disrupt the dynamic that limited his influence on policy towards the region.

That nevertheless leaves ten days in which Trump's influence on East Asia policy will be greater than at any other time in his presidency, and in which the principals' and American institutions' ability to mitigate the effects of that influence will recede.

# PACIFIC DRIFT: TRADE, DIPLOMACY, AND NORTH KOREA

As a businessman, Trump was primarily a brand manager rather than an operator. He made millions by licensing his name to products and projects around the world, from hotels to apparel to appliances, in which he had no other stake or substantive role. It should come as no surprise, then, that one of the few significant changes to US policy in East Asia has been a change in brand. The Obama administration's description of its strategy as the rebalance, formerly the pivot to Asia, was discarded within weeks.<sup>31</sup>

However, the component pieces of the Trump administration's Asia policy look much like that of his predecessor's policy. It may be necessary for those who work for President Trump to present policies as a repudiation of Obama, as they have done on North Korea, but whether the substance supports those claims matters less. With the important exception of Trump's withdrawal from the Trans-Pacific Partnership, much of the rest of Trump's Asia policy looks like the approach to Asia long pursued by past administrations, most recently Obama's.

The following review is not intended to be comprehensive, but examines the state of US policy on: trade, which was the target of Trump's most revisionist rhetoric on the campaign trail; engagement with Southeast Asia, which was the greatest contribution of Barack Obama's presidency to the long-standing bipartisan consensus on East Asia policy; and North Korea, which has dominated the attention of the Trump administration and governments in the region in 2017.

#### TRADE POLICY

Donald Trump ran for the presidency on the most protectionist platform of any major party candidate since 1932. He promised to withdraw from the Trans-Pacific Partnership, calling it a "rape of our country". <sup>32</sup> He promised to label China a currency manipulator on day one of his presidency, telling crowds that China was "killing us" by devaluing the yuan. <sup>33</sup> He told reporters he would levy a 45 per cent tariff on Chinese goods entering the United States. <sup>34</sup>

Nor have his protectionist instincts left him since taking the oath of office. In March, he signed an executive order commissioning a review of trade deficits with 13 trading partners.<sup>35</sup> The next month, he threatened to renegotiate or abandon the US–Korea Free Trade Agreement (KORUS). Trump and other White House officials have repeatedly indicated that

...one of the few significant changes to US policy in East Asia has been a change in brand. they would like to limit steel imports into the United States from South Korea and China by using a national security waiver.

Any decision to withdraw from KORUS, particularly during a time of heightened tensions on the Korean peninsula and at the outset of the presidency of a leader from the South Korean left, would do great damage to the alliance between Washington and Seoul. The use of a national security waiver to impose quotas or tariffs on steel imports would also be extremely disruptive. It would be the first use of a national security waiver, intended only for wartime use, since the creation of the World Trade Organization (WTO) in 1995. Although the waiver is authorised under WTO rules, it is such a large exemption that governments have avoided invoking it for fear that doing so would deal a fatal blow to the liberal trading system.<sup>36</sup>

However, since 23 January, when Trump withdrew from the Trans-Pacific Partnership just three days into his presidency, Trump has not actually *done* anything outside the mainstream of US trade policy. He clumsily explained to *The Wall Street Journal* that there was no longer any need for him to name China a currency manipulator because they had stopped, implying his influence. (In fact, monetary intervention to devalue the yuan had ended years earlier.)<sup>37</sup> The report he commissioned reviewing trade deficits was due on 29 June, but there has been scarcely a word about it in recent months. Despite much noise about steel tariffs prior to the G20 meetings in Germany in July, no decision was forthcoming. Likewise, Trump was reported to be close to withdrawing from KORUS at the end of August, but his advisers talked him out of it.<sup>38</sup>

The Trump administration has been more revisionist in other regions, ordering a renegotiation of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), and engaging in smaller disputes with trading partners, for example by imposing countervailing duties in a long-standing dispute with Canada over softwood lumber, and proposing duties on Bombardier jets manufactured in the United Kingdom.<sup>39</sup>

Any decision to withdraw from NAFTA or the cumulative effect of many smaller actions could be corrosive to the global trading system over time, reducing confidence in the credibility of the United States as a negotiating partner in free trade agreements, and provoking retaliatory measures that reduce the total volume of trade worldwide. But the measures announced thus far do not pose such a threat in themselves. At the time of publication, the United States remained in NAFTA, and business and other interest groups were pushing the administration to back down from its more extreme demands. The size of the other two disputes are relatively small, concern wonkish debates about what types of state assistance count as subsidies, and have been handled by the Trump administration within the context of existing regulatory frameworks.

...Trump was reported to be close to withdrawing from KORUS at the end of August, but his advisers talked him out of it. Without the Trans-Pacific Partnership, the United States has been left with no competing narrative of economic opportunity with which to frame its vision for the future of the region...

To acknowledge that the administration's trade policy has not been as counterproductive as Trump's campaign promised, however, is not to suggest that it is not doing long-term damage to the US position in East Asia. The United States' withdrawal from the Trans-Pacific Partnership will reduce growth in trade between the United States and Asian members of the agreement, and reduce more broadly the incentive for those members and other Asian countries to undertake labour, environmental, and state-owned enterprise reforms that would have made US-Asia trade more politically sustainable in the United States.

Moreover, it abandons the field to China, which is making a big play to better integrate its Asian neighbours into the Chinese economy through its Belt and Road Initiative. Without the Trans-Pacific Partnership, the United States has been left with no competing narrative of economic opportunity with which to frame its vision for the future of the region, even as the region's leaders come under increased pressure to deliver those opportunities.

#### DIPLOMATIC ENGAGEMENT

Under the Obama administration, the United States dramatically expanded the scope of its diplomatic engagement with East Asia, and particularly with Southeast Asia. Although the trade and military planks of the Obama administration's rebalance strategy are often remarked upon, the diplomatic plank has been underappreciated outside Southeast Asia. If President Trump planned to roll back Obama's legacy in East Asia, this would be a natural place to start.

When President Obama came into office, the United States was not engaged in the region's most important institutions. Under President George W Bush, it had expressed little interest in joining the East Asia Summit, and had twice skipped the ASEAN Regional Forum. These no-shows did not pass without notice. <sup>40</sup> As Hillary Clinton would note on her first trip to Asia as Secretary of State: "Showing up is not all of life — but it counts for a lot."

The Obama administration took engagement with ASEAN to a new level by signing the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation, sending a resident permanent representative to ASEAN to Jakarta, holding the first US-ASEAN leaders' meeting, and then joining the East Asia Summit. Although the Bush administration saw little potential for the East Asia Summit, 42 with the United States at the table it quickly became the premier forum for the discussion of difficult regional issues. All of these moves put ASEAN, not China, at the centre of regional diplomacy. Assurances of American diplomatic support gave Southeast Asian governments greater confidence to stand up to Beijing in defence of their own sovereign rights, and thus the broader liberal international system.

There was little in Trump's campaign that suggested this engagement would continue after his inauguration. Yet the principals have met most

LOWY INSTITUTE

11

expectations. Administration officials have announced that Trump will attend two key regional summits in Southeast Asia in November 2017: the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) forum in Vietnam, and the ASEAN-US Summit in the Philippines — a strategy which, as noted earlier, is not without risk. Vice President Pence made a point of visiting the ASEAN Secretariat in Jakarta during an April swing through the region, meeting with its Committee of Permanent Representatives, a body the United States has encouraged to play a larger role in regional diplomacy. 43 Secretary Tillerson invited his counterparts to the State Department in May, and met them again when he attended the ASEAN Regional Forum in Manila in August — an event that his predecessor in the Bush administration, Condoleezza Rice, skipped twice. 44 Secretary Mattis delivered a major policy address at the Shangri-La Dialogue in Singapore in June that trod a path well traversed by his immediate predecessors in the Obama administration.<sup>45</sup> Mattis also attended the ASEAN Defence Ministers' Meeting-Plus (ADMM+), a meeting of defence ministers from the East Asia Summit countries, in late October.

Where the general dysfunction of the Trump administration has affected engagement with ASEAN, the State Department has sought to compensate for it. As noted earlier, the White House process for naming political appointees to key diplomatic posts has been among the slowest in history, leading State Department officials to worry that the United States would suffer from the indefinite absence of a high-level representative to ASEAN at its Secretariat in Jakarta. Improvising, the State Department sent the former US ambassador to Brunei, Daniel Shields, to serve as a long-term chargé d'affaires at the US Mission to ASEAN until the White House could nominate a new ambassador to ASEAN. Although the mission still lacks a proper ambassador, the unusual arrangement and Shields' high rank have signalled to other diplomats at the Secretariat that the United States still regards diplomacy with ASEAN as a priority. 46

There has been one major departure from Obama administration diplomacy in the region: Trump's outreach to illiberal leaders in Thailand, the Philippines, and Malaysia. The US relationship with Thailand had been cool since the junta led by General Prayuth Chan-ocha took power in 2014. In response, the United States reduced military cooperation and found itself at the receiving end of Prayuth's press conference polemics.<sup>47</sup> Likewise, ties with the Philippines had been damaged by the election of President Rodrigo Duterte in 2016. Although Duterte's anti-American views had little to do with support for him among the electorate, his brutal drug war and anti-American rhetoric made it difficult to continue the close cooperation between Washington and Manila under his predecessor, Benigno Aguino. While cooperation never ceased, it was limited. US-Malaysia relations suffered after press reports in 2015 alleged that Prime Minister Najib Razak had embezzled state funds on an extraordinary scale, and he undertook newly repressive measures in order to remain in power.

There has been one major departure from Obama administration diplomacy in the region: Trump's outreach to illiberal leaders in Thailand, the Philippines, and Malaysia.

Although Trump
administration officials say
they have replaced the
Obama administration's
policy of "strategic
patience" with "strategic
accountability", the latter
closely resembles the
former.

Trump's outreach to each of these leaders appears to have been born of his comfort in the company of strongmen. His invitations to Prayuth, Duterte, and Najib to visit him at the White House suggested to the region that further moves against democracy and human rights will not incur a price in relationships with the United States. That sent a damaging message in a region already sliding into a politics that is increasingly illiberal.

However, it also reflects the views of those parts of the US government less concerned with democracy and human rights, such as Pacific Command and the State Department's regional bureaus. Many in these institutions argue that the United States can only do so much to encourage Southeast Asian politics in a more liberal direction, and must accept the region on its own terms. Trump's invitations to the three are consistent with a realist approach to the long-running debate within the US system about how best to balance US interests and values. Moreover, they have not prevented US diplomats from continuing to push for greater freedoms in these countries at the working level, or prevented Justice Department prosecutors from proceeding with a criminal investigation of corruption linked to Najib.<sup>48</sup>

#### **NORTH KOREA**

Even in the case of the North Korean nuclear crisis — the regional issue on which President Trump has focused more than any other — the policy appears to have deviated little from its previous trajectory. Although Trump administration officials say they have replaced the Obama administration's policy of "strategic patience" with "strategic accountability", the latter closely resembles the former.<sup>49</sup>

Under strategic patience, the Obama administration refused to return to negotiations with Pyongyang unless it agreed to rewind its nuclear program to the status quo that prevailed before it took office. <sup>50</sup> It was a policy born of the administration's assessment that provocative actions taken by Kim Jong-il in late 2008 were designed to pressure the incoming team into new concessions. Obama administration negotiators reasoned that it would be counterproductive to reward bad behaviour, and that North Korea would cooperate when it realised that the new administration would not do so. It was also based on an assessment that North Korea would struggle to develop an intercontinental ballistic missile that could reach the United States, and a miniaturised nuclear warhead to place atop it.<sup>51</sup>

By the end of the Obama administration's second term, it had become clear that under Kim Jong-un, strategic patience was not working. Despite Pyongyang's accelerated progress towards a nuclear weapon that could reach the United States, the Obama administration continued to pursue a policy that sought to put pressure on North Korea through multilateral sanctions, diplomacy with China, and a refusal to engage in

negotiations without preconditions. To this it added efforts to cut off funding to the nuclear program by reducing North Korea's diplomatic and commercial footprint. Although the United States carried on direct talks on other subjects, such as US citizens held prisoner by the DPRK, and these talks may have touched upon the nuclear issue, they did not constitute negotiations. <sup>52</sup>

The Trump administration's policy of strategic accountability is little different. It has continued to apply pressure from the Obama playbook, adding only secondary sanctions on several Chinese banks and individuals.<sup>53</sup> Like its forerunner, it places preconditions on nuclear negotiations with Pyongyang that the regime has less and less interest in meeting. In fact, at times Trump administration officials have suggested preconditions even more unrealistic, with Vice President Pence saying in April that the United States would not negotiate until North Korea had totally denuclearised.<sup>54</sup> Trump is doubling down on his predecessor's mistakes.

Those who would argue that this Analysis minimises the influence of the president on his own foreign policy might point to his public pronouncements, particularly his periodic tweets on the subject and his September 2017 speech to the UN General Assembly, in which he referred to Kim Jong-un as "rocket man", and threatened to "totally destroy" North Korea if it attacked the United States or its allies.<sup>55</sup>

Some of these statements are standard, if colourful, reiterations of long-time US policy — for example, that if attacked the United States will defend itself and its allies. But in matters of nuclear deterrence, signalling is important, and the president and his advisers' statements have occasionally given the impression that the United States believes that Pyongyang cannot be deterred from launching a nuclear attack, or that the United States is considering preventive military action. Neither of these statements are conducive to strategic stability.

Perhaps more dangerous have been comments to the press suggesting that Trump is reluctant to risk an attack on the United States in order to defend US allies in East Asia, particularly South Korea and Japan. Any unwillingness to "trade Seoul for San Francisco" would undermine the logic of the United States' long-standing policy of extended deterrence. It suggests to North Korea that it will have greater freedom to attack South Korea and Japan once it acquires the ability to strike the United States, because the United States would be unwilling to risk its cities to come to the aid of an ally. Such an assumption would give Pyongyang an incentive to accelerate its nuclear and missile programs, and to engage in more aggressive behaviour within the region; and spur Seoul and Tokyo to rely less on US pledges to defend them, potentially by developing their own nuclear deterrents.<sup>56</sup>

However, these statements are only damaging insofar as US allies and adversaries consider them a fixed position of the president, arrived at

Trump is doubling down on his predecessor's mistakes.

after careful analysis of the situation. Trump's lack of knowledge of foreign affairs, and his tendency — although he might never acknowledge it — to change his position as he learns that many of his previous positions were impractical or ill-informed, means there should be little expectation on the part of any Asian leader that he is deeply committed to any particular policy position or course of action. While North Korean diplomats track his tweets closely, it seems that they have not taken them at face value, and are continuing to try to understand the president. Trump's lack of preparation for the presidency, disastrous in many other ways, partly softens his reckless statements on North Korea.

It is possible that Trump's tweets will create a crisis. Certainly a case can be made that his statements on North Korea could have that effect. But thus far, governments in East Asia — including in Pyongyang — appear to be focusing instead on statements by Secretaries Tillerson and Mattis and Lieutenant General McMaster, while discounting Trump's statements except where useful for the purposes of their own messaging. When Trump announced that the USS *Carl Vinson* was steaming towards North Korea, for example, tensions did not rise in the way that would have been expected had the *Vinson* actually been en route. Actions speak louder than words.

Of course, in a crisis, whether the creation of the president or other actors, the president's views and instincts will suddenly become much more decisive than in ordinary circumstances. As tensions climb between the United States and North Korea, therefore, the likelihood that Trump will begin to have a much greater influence on events in this critical area will likewise continue to rise, and his impetuousness will become a great liability.

But it would be inaccurate to suggest that he has recalibrated US policy, which remains on the same trajectory that it was on at the end of the Obama administration. As Jake Sullivan, a former Obama administration official and senior policy adviser to Hillary Clinton, said in a June 2017 lecture to the Lowy Institute: "I think they are casting about, just like we would have done if we had won, for a potential solution to a wicked problem." 59

But it would be inaccurate to suggest that [Trump] has recalibrated US policy, which remains on the same trajectory that it was on at the end of the Obama administration.

### FLYING OFF COURSE

Much of the early commentary on Trump's presidency has reflected the late commentary on his campaign. The sum of President Trump's promises in that campaign suggested that, if elected, he would destroy the liberal international order by undoing decades of hard work to secure systems of alliances, free trade, and institutions that served the interests of the United States and the world.

It was a campaign that suggested not an autopilot but another aviation metaphor. Indeed, a conservative intellectual supporting Trump, writing under the pseudonym Publius Decius Mus during the 2016 campaign, argued:

"2016 is the Flight 93 election: charge the cockpit or you die. You may die anyway. You — or the leader of your party — may make it into the cockpit and not know how to fly or land the plane. There are no guarantees. Except one: if you don't try, death is certain." 60

The analogy, which placed the Washington establishment in the role of the September 11 hijackers, was offensive but telling: even Trump's supporters recognised the president's distinct lack of qualifications, but hoped for a presidency that would be such a radical departure from convention that it risked destroying the ship of state by flying it into the ground. Publius, it was later revealed, was Michael Anton, now one of the last remaining Flynn appointees on the staff of the National Security Council, where he serves as spokesman.

Yet both Anton and Trump's critics err in arguing that this is the presidency that Trump has delivered. On the contrary, the problems with Trump's leadership are more pernicious. By continuing to describe Trump's presidency in such dramatic terms, we risk mischaracterising the two gravest risks of the next three years: first, the emergence of an exogenous crisis; and second, a failure to change course to respond to the rise of China.

First, the crisis: when it comes, the autopilot will disengage, and Trump will be required to fly the plane. In a crisis, all of Trump's instincts, insecurities, and prejudices will come to the fore, and the judgement, wisdom, and equanimity of the principals and professionals will fall away. In a crisis, the president's ability to do great damage to the liberal international order, and America's role in it, will reach its peak.

The other risk is in the limits of the autopilot to fly a complex craft in a dynamic world. Last reprogrammed in late 2016, the autopilot will struggle to manage unanticipated challenges. By the time a qualified pilot takes command of the aircraft in 2021 or 2025 with the authority to make a course correction, the United States could be low on fuel and irretrievably off course.

This risk is particularly acute in East Asia, where there appears to be weather ahead. The United States faces challenges to its economic leadership from Beijing's Belt and Road Initiative, a program of massive infrastructure investment that will enmesh the economies of China and its Asian neighbours; challenges from Chinese attempts to shape regional institutions to its advantage, and to shape a narrative of the region's future that puts Beijing at its centre; and challenges to its primacy in the region from an increasingly capable Chinese military. It faces these challenges in a region that is becoming increasingly illiberal — and doubtful of US staying power.

In other words, now is not the time for autopilot, but for adroit flying by an experienced, focused pilot in full command of the capabilities of the US government. Donald Trump is not that pilot, and by the time he turns over control to one, it may be too late.

### **NOTES**

- <sup>1</sup> Donald J Trump, Inaugural Address, Washington DC, 20 January 2017, transcript of speech as delivered, http://time.com/4640707/donald-trump-inauguration-speech-transcript/. The word "only" was not in the remarks as prepared for delivery: https://www.whitehouse.gov/inaugural-address.
- <sup>2</sup> Organization of the National Security Council, Homeland Security Council, and Subcommittees, "National Security Presidential Memorandum–4 of April 4, 2017", Presidential Documents, Federal Register, Vol 82, No 65, 6 April 2017, https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=800060.
- <sup>3</sup> Damien Palletta and Jay Solomon, "Rudy Giuliani Seen as Top Pick for Secretary of State", *The Wall Street Journal*, 14 November 2016, https://www.wsj.com/articles/rudy-giuliani-john-bolton-are-leading-candidates-for-next-secretary-of-state-1479156004.
- <sup>4</sup> For Giuliani's views on counterterrorism, see Jenna Johnson, "Top Trump Adviser Rudy Giuliani: 'Until the War Is Over, Anything's Legal'", *The Washington Post*, 11 September 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2016/09/11/top-trump-adviser-rudy-giuliani-until-the-war-is-over-anythings-legal/. For Bolton's views on North Korea, see John Bolton, "The Military Options for North Korea", *The Wall Street Journal*, 2 August 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-military-options-for-north-korea-1501718189.
- <sup>5</sup> For the slow purge of Flynn appointees, see Glenn Thrush and Peter Baker, "White House Purging Michael Flynn Allies from National Security Council", *The New York Times*, 2 August 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/02/us/politics/white-house-michael-flynn-allies-national-security-council.html. One of the only Flynn appointees to remain on the National Security Council staff has been the senior director for East Asia, Matthew Pottinger. But unlike other Flynn aides, such as former senior director for intelligence Ezra Cohen-Watnick, Pottinger is qualified for the role, with long experience working as a journalist in Beijing and as a Marine intelligence officer. According to the author's June 2017 interviews with others in the administration, Pottinger has sought to stabilise East Asia policy and defend liberal institutions from attacks by true believers.
- <sup>6</sup> Arthur Allen, "The Problem with Trump's Admiration of General Patton", *Politico*, 26 December 2016, http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2016/12/trump-general-patton-admiration-214545.
- <sup>7</sup> Interviews with US, Japanese, and Australian officials, December 2016 and June, August, and September 2017.
- <sup>8</sup> Center for Strategic and International Studies, "Statement from CSIS President and CEO on Tillerson Confirmation as Secretary of State", 1 February 2016, https://www.csis.org/news/statement-csis-president-and-ceo-tillerson-confirmation-secretary-state.
- <sup>9</sup> Paul McGeough, "Rex Tillerson Cleans Up Donald Trump's Mess in Australia, Japan and South Korea", *Sydney Morning Herald*, 8 February 2017, http://www.smh.com.au/world/us-stresses-cooperation-with-australia-20170207-gu7vl2.html.

- <sup>10</sup> Demetri Sevastopulo, "Steve Bannon Removed from National Security Council Role", *Financial Times*, 6 April 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/c0fb2266-1a1c-11e7-bcac-6d03d067f81f.
- <sup>11</sup> Robert Kuttner, "Steve Bannon, Unrepentant", *American Prospect*, 16 August 2017, http://prospect.org/article/steve-bannon-unrepentant.
- <sup>12</sup> Don Lee, "UC Irvine Economist Who Never Met Donald Trump Is Now a Key Advisor", *Los Angeles Times*, 17 August 2016, http://www.latimes.com/business/la-na-trump-economist-navarro-20160818-snap-story.html.
- <sup>13</sup> Melissa Chan, "Trump's Top China Expert Isn't a China Expert", *Foreign Policy*, 13 March 2017, http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/03/13/peter-navarro-profile-national-trade-council-donald-trump-china-expert/.
- <sup>14</sup> Nancy Cook and Andrew Restuccia, "Trump's Trade Warrior Prowls the West Wing", *Politico*, 17 July 2017, http://www.politico.com/story/2017/07/17/peternavarro-trump-trade-240611.
- <sup>15</sup> Jonny Dymond, "The Royal Court of King Donald Trump the First", BBC, 4 August 2017.
- <sup>16</sup> Josh Rogin, "Inside the Kushner Channel to China", The Washington Post, 2 April 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions/inside-the-kushner-channel-to-china/2017/04/02/d1a960c6-164f-11e7-833c-503e1f6394c9 story.html.
- <sup>17</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>18</sup> Zhenhua Lu and Kristin Huang, "Ivanka Trump and Jared Kushner's China Visit Was Cancelled amid Questions over Suitability as Organisers of President's Trip", *South China Morning Post*, 13 September 2017, http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2111034/ivanka-trump-and-jared-kushners-china-visit-was.
- <sup>19</sup> The first letter from GOP national security leaders, with 122 signatories, attacked Trump's world view and honesty and pledged not to support a Republican ticket led by him. See "Open Letter on Donald Trump from GOP National Security Leaders", War on the Rocks, 2 March 2016, https://warontherocks.com/2016/03/open-letter-on-donald-trump-from-gop-national-security-leaders/. The second letter, with 50 signatories, argued Trump lacked "the character, values, and experience to be President".
  See "Statement by Former National Security Officials", 8 August 2016, https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/3007589/Nationalsecurityletter.pdf. A third letter from Asia specialists endorsing Hillary Clinton included eight signatories. See "Preserving US Credibility in Asia: An Open Letter", Foreign Policy, 15 August 2016, http://foreignpolicy.com/2016/08/15/preserving-u-scredibility-in-asia-an-open-letter/.
- <sup>20</sup> Interviews with US officials, November and December 2016, and January 2017.
- <sup>21</sup> Josh Rogin, "Trump's Asia Team is Missing in Action", *The Washington Post*, 26 April 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/josh-rogin/wp/2017/04/26/trumps-asia-team-is-missing-in-action.
- <sup>22</sup> Interview with congressional staff, June 2017.

- <sup>23</sup> For Schriver, see "Trump Announces the Pentagon's Top Asia, Technology Nominees", *Navy Times*, 27 October 2017, https://www.navytimes.com/pentagon/2017/10/28/trump-announces-top-asia-technology-nominees/.
  For Cha, see Josh Rogin, "Trump Should Name His Asia Team Before His Tour There", *The Washington Post*, 18 October 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/josh-rogin/wp/2017/10/18/trump-should-name-his-asia-team-before-his-tour-there/.
- <sup>24</sup> See, for example, Schriver's views in Dan Blumenthal, Randall Schriver, Mark Stokes, LC Russell Hsiao and Michael Mazza, "Asian Alliances in the 21st Century", Project 2049 Institute, 30 August 2011, http://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/Asian-Alliances-21st-Century.pdf. For Cha's views, see Victor Cha, *Powerplay: The Origins of the American Alliance System in Asia* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2016).
- <sup>25</sup> David Smith, "How Trump's Paranoid White House Sees 'Deep State' Enemies on All Sides", *The Guardian*, 13 August 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/aug/13/donald-trump-white-house-steve-bannon-rich-higgins.
- <sup>26</sup> See Jon Michaels, "Trump and the 'Deep State': The Government Strikes Back", *Foreign Affairs*, 15 August 2017, http://www.foreignaffairs.com/print/1120529.
- <sup>27</sup> Yeganeh Torbati, "US State Department Criticized over Quiet Release of Human Rights Report", Reuters, 4 March 2017, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-usa-trump-rights/u-s-state-department-criticized-over-quiet-release-of-human-rights-report-idUSKBN16A2K8.
- <sup>28</sup> Ashley Parker and Greg Jaffe, "Inside the 'Adult Day Care Center': How Aides Try to Control and Coerce Trump", *The Washington Post*, 16 October 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/inside-the-adult-day-care-center-how-aides-try-to-control-and-coerce-trump/2017/10/15/810b4296-b03d-11e7-99c6-46bdf7f6f8ba\_story.html.
- <sup>29</sup> Josh Rogin, "Trump to Skip Key Asia Summit in Philippines to Go Home Earlier", *The Washington Post*, 24 October 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/josh-rogin/wp/2017/10/24/trump-to-skip-key-asia-summit-in-philippines-to-go-home-earlier/.
- 30 Ibid.
- <sup>31</sup> Briefing by Susan Thornton on Secretary Tillerson's trip to Asia, State Department, Washington, 13 March 2017, https://fpc.state.gov/268444.htm.
- <sup>32</sup> Cristiano Lima, "Trump Calls Trade Deal 'A Rape of Our Country", *Politico*, 28 June 2016, http://www.politico.com/story/2016/06/donald-trump-trans-pacific-partnership-224916.
- <sup>33</sup> Donald Trump, Speech Announcing his Candidacy for President, 17 June 2015, http://time.com/3923128/donald-trump-announcement-speech/.
- <sup>34</sup> Maggie Haberman, "Donald Trump Says He Favors Big Tariffs on Chinese Exports", *The New York Times*, 7 January 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/ politics/first-draft/2016/01/07/donald-trump-says-he-favors-big-tariffs-on-chineseexports/.

- <sup>35</sup> Ankit Panda, "Trump's New Trade Executive Order Portends Difficult Times Ahead for US Relationships in Asia", *The Diplomat*, 4 April 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/04/trumps-new-trade-executive-order-portends-difficult-times-ahead-for-us-relationships-in-asia/.
- <sup>36</sup> Jacob Schlesinger, "Trade War Risks from 'National Security' Tariffs", *The Wall Street Journal*, 18 June 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/trade-war-risks-fromnational-security-tariffs-1497800037.
- <sup>37</sup> Eduardo Porter, "Trump Isn't Wrong on China Currency Manipulation, Just Late", *The New York Times*, 11 April 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/11/business/economy/trump-china-currency-manipulation-trade.html.
- <sup>38</sup> Steve Holland, "US Suspends Discussion of Ending South Korea Trade Deal: Official", Reuters, 7 September 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-trade-southkorea/u-s-suspends-discussion-of-ending-south-korea-trade-deal-official-idUSKCN1BH3BK.
- <sup>39</sup> Ana Swanson and Ian Austen, "Trump Talks Tough on China and Mexico, but Trade Actions Hit Canada", *The New York Times*, 27 September 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/27/us/politics/bombardier-boeing-trade-trump.html.
- <sup>40</sup> David Capie and Amitav Acharya, "The United States and the East Asia Summit: A New Beginning?", *East Asia Forum*, 20 November 2011, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2011/11/20/the-united-states-and-the-east-asia-summit-a-new-beginning/.
- <sup>41</sup> Glenn Kessler, "On Asia Trip, Clinton Shows How She'll Try to Repair the US Image Around the World", *The Washington Post*, 20 February 2009, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/02/19/AR2009021903471.html.
- <sup>42</sup> Deputy Assistant Secretary of State Eric John testified before Congress in September 2005 that the United States "would hesitate to push for an invitation to an organization when we don't even know what it does". See "The United States and Southeast Asia: Developments, Trends, and Policy Choices", Hearing before the US House of Representatives Committee on International Relations, Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific, 109th Congress, First Session, 21 September 2005, http://commdocs.house.gov/committees/intlrel/ hfa23608.000/hfa23608\_0.htm.
- <sup>43</sup> "Trump to Attend Three Asian Summits in November: Pence", Reuters, 20 April 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pence-asia-indonesiatrump/trump-to-attend-three-asian-summits-in-november-penceidUSKBN17M1BZ.
- <sup>44</sup> David Brunnstrom, "Tillerson Urges ASEAN to Cut North Korea Funding, Minimize Ties", Reuters, 5 May 2017, http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-usa-aseannorthkorea/tillerson-urges-asean-to-cut-north-korea-funding-minimize-tiesidUKKBN1802EO; "Secretary of State Tillerson Travel to the Philippines, Thailand, and Malaysia", State Department Press Release, 1 August 2017, https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/08/272964.htm.
- <sup>45</sup> Remarks by Secretary Mattis at Shangri-La Dialogue, Singapore, 3 June 2017, https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript-View/Article/1201780/remarks-by-secretary-mattis-at-shangri-la-dialogue/.

- <sup>46</sup> Interviews with diplomats posted to ASEAN, July 2017.
- <sup>47</sup> Prashanth Parameswaran, "Thai Junta Chief Blasts Top US Diplomat", *The Diplomat*, 28 January 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/01/thai-junta-chief-blasts-top-us-diplomat/.
- <sup>48</sup> Interviews with US officials, June 2017. For the criminal investigation, see "US Conducting Criminal Probe Focused on Malaysia 1MDB's Stolen Funds", Reuters, 11 August 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-malaysia-scandal-probe/u-s-conducting-criminal-probe-focused-on-malaysia-1mdbs-stolen-funds-idUSKBN1AR0BS.
- <sup>49</sup> Jim Mattis and Rex Tillerson, "We're Holding Pyongyang to Account", *The Wall Street Journal*, 13 August 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/were-holding-pyongyang-to-account-1502660253.
- <sup>50</sup> President Conference with President Obama and President Lee of the Republic of Korea in Seoul, 11 November 2010, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2010/11/11/president-conference-with-president-obama-and-president-lee-republic-kor.
- <sup>51</sup> Choe Sang-Hun, "Defying US, N Korea Fires Barrage of Missiles", *The New York Times*, 3 July 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/07/04/world/asia/ 04korea.html. The strategy even enjoyed a brief success. In what became known as the Leap Day Agreement, because it was concluded on 29 February 2012, Pyongyang agreed to freeze its nuclear and missile tests and allow inspectors back into the uranium enrichment facility at Yongbyon. The agreement had been under negotiation before Kim Jong-il died, but was only signed after his son took office. It fell apart when Kim Jong-un violated the agreement shortly thereafter by using missiles in satellite launch tests. See Ankit Panda, "A Great Leap to Nowhere: Remembering the US–North Korea 'Leap Day' Deal", *The Diplomat*, 29 February 2016, https://thediplomat.com/2016/02/a-great-leap-to-nowhere-remembering-the-us-north-korea-leap-day-deal/.
- <sup>52</sup> It is clear that there have been some low-level discussions that have touched upon nuclear issues both during the second term of the Obama administration and the first few months of the Trump administration, but there has been no credible reporting of meaningful negotiations on the issue. See, for example, Matthew Pennington, "AP Sources: US–NKorea Talking behind the Scenes for Months", Associated Press, 12 August 2017, https://www.apnews.com/245e1011dc354f6cab296bf8fe8ff30c/AP-sources:-US-NKorea-talking-behind-the-scenes-for-months. See also Barbara Demick, "Why Did North Korea Release Kenneth Bae and Matthew Todd Miller?", *The New Yorker*, 12 November 2014, https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/north-korea-release-kenneth-bae-matthew-todd-miller.
- <sup>53</sup> David Brunnstrom and Doina Chicacu, "US Targets Chinese, Russia Entities for Helping North Korea", Reuters, 23 August 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-nuclear-sanctions/u-s-targets-
- chinese-russia-entities-for-helping-north-korea-idUSKCN1B21OG.
- <sup>54</sup> Josh Rogin, "Pence: The United States Is Not Seeking Negotiations with North Korea", The Washington Post, 19 April 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/josh-rogin/wp/2017/04/19/pence-the-united-states-is-not-seeking-negotiations-with-north-korea.

- <sup>55</sup> Remarks by President Trump to the 72nd Session of the United Nations General Assembly, New York, 19 September 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/09/19/remarks-president-trump-72nd-session-united-nations-general-assembly.
- <sup>56</sup> Ankit Panda and Vipin Narang, "Welcome to the H-Bomb Club, North Korea", *War on the Rocks*, 5 September 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/09/welcome-to-the-h-bomb-club-north-korea/.
- <sup>57</sup> Anna Fifield, "North Korea Taps GOP Analysts to Better Understand Trump and His Messages", *The Washington Post*, 26 September 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/north-korea-seeks-help-from-republican-analysts-whats-up-with-trump/2017/09/26/ea91909e-a278-11e7-8c37-e1d99ad6aa22\_story.html?tid=ss\_fb&utm\_term=.327a77f7a5e3.
- <sup>58</sup> Uri Friedman, "How to Tell If North Korea and America Are Actually Headed to War", *The Atlantic*, 28 September 2017, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/09/trump-kim-words-korea/541164/.
- <sup>59</sup> Jake Sullivan's remarks in Erin Harris, "North Korea: Jake Sullivan on America's Policy Dilemma", *The Interpreter*, 7 July 2017, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/caught-horns-policy-dilemma-us-and-north-korea.
- <sup>60</sup> Publius Decius Mus, "The Flight 93 Election", *Claremont Review of Books*, 5 September 2017, http://www.claremont.org/crb/basicpage/the-flight-93-election/.

Aaron L Connelly

### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Aaron L Connelly is a Research Fellow in the East Asia Program at the Lowy Institute, where he focuses on Southeast Asia, particularly Indonesia and Myanmar, and the US role in the region. Prior to joining the Lowy Institute, Aaron worked at Albright Stonebridge Group and the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) in Washington. He was also a Fulbright scholar and visiting fellow at CSIS in Jakarta. Aaron is a graduate of the Walsh School of Foreign Service at Georgetown University and the Elliott School of International Affairs at George Washington University.

Aaron's position is supported by the Lowy Institute's Engaging Asia Project, which was established with the financial support of the Australian Government.

Aaron L Connelly Tel: +61 2 8238 9120 aconnelly@lowyinstitute.org

# **LOWY INSTITUTE**

Level 3, 1 Bligh Street Sydney NSW 2000 Australia

Tel: +61 2 8238 9000 Fax: +61 2 8238 9005 www.lowyinstitute.org twitter: @lowyinstitute